
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION 
CLAIM NO. G302295 (09/08/2012)

CHARLES W. MARTIN, EMPLOYEE  CLAIMANT

CITY OF PARKIN/ARKANSAS MUNICIPAL LEAGUE WC TRUST,
SELF-INSURED EMPLOYER                                                         RESPONDENT

ARKANSAS MUNICIPAL LEAGUE, TPA                                                      
RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED NOVEMBER 4, 2013

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ANDREW L. BLOOD, on August 9, 2013,
at Forrest City, St. Francis County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by the HONORABLE DANNY W. GLOVER, Attorney at Law, Wynne,
Arkansas.

Respondent represented by the HONORABLE J. CHRIS BRADLEY, Attorney at Law, North
Little Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A hearing was conducted in the above-style claim to determine the claimant’s entitlement

to

workers’ compensation benefits.  On May 20, 2013, a pre-hearing conference was conducted in

this claim, from which a Pre-hearing Order of the same date was filed.  The Pre-hearing Order

reflects stipulations entered by the parties,  the issues to be addressed during the course of the

hearing, and the contentions of the parties relative to same.  The Pre-hearing Order is herein

designated a part of the record as Commission Exhibit #1. 

The testimony of Charles Martin, Michael Melton, and Charles Patterson, along with

medical reports and other documents comprise the record in this claim.

DISCUSSION 
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Charles Martin, the claimant, with a date of birth of March 21, 1946, testified that he has 

fifty (50) years of experience with the respondent- Parkin Fire Department.  Mr. Martin

explained that his experience started from early volunteering to becoming Chief of the fire

department, while working his way up through the ranks.  In addition to his extensive training,

Mr. Martin is also an Arkansas Certified Fire Department Instructor.

Regarding the duration that he served as Chief of the Parkin Fire Department, the

testimony of the claimant reflects:

     I don’t know exactly, because there was a couple of periods of
time when the Mayor dismissed me from the fire department, but
I’m going to say, fifteen, eighteen years. (T. 41).

The claimant most recently served as Chief of the fire department in February or March 2012,

immediately before the current Fire Chief, Michael Melton.

The claimant has been employed by G & W Diesel, in Memphis, Tennessee for nine (9)

years.  The claimant was so employed in September 2012.

In describing the events of September 8, 2012, which serves as the basis for the present

claim, the testimony of the claimant reflects:

     Well, I don’t know.  I went to town, and when I went, I noticed
- - 

     Yeah, I went to Parkin.  Well, I live in the city limits, but I’m
kind of at the end of the city limits close to the end of the city
limits.  Well, I went up into the main part of town to the Post
Office, and noticed that there was smoke coming from Main Street;
so, I made the circle to go see what the smoke was.

     No, it was a pretty good - - a pretty good bit of smoke.  I mean, I
knew it was a major-type fire, especially when I saw - - when I
realized it was Main Street, I knew Parkin had a problem. (T. 42).
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The claimant explained that Main Street consisted of “all older building”.   The claimant

continued regarding the composition of the buildings along Main Street:

     And they’re all connected to one another.  Parkin doesn’t have
very stringent fire codes; and so, these buildings have got - - used
to when they was build, they was built with fire bricking between
them, where it would be four or five blocks wide.  And then, a guy
would buy the building next to him and he would just cut a great
big whole (sic) in it, which deteriorated the fire walls; so, it could
spread from building to building through the gap.  And it never
seemed to be a problem with Parkin before, because we never did
do anything about it.  I don’t know that anybody ever did anything
about it for a long time.  So, I mean, it’s not current, this is forever.
(T. 43).

The claimant continued, regarding the events of September 8, 2012:

     I went to see if they needed any help and, of course, I know - -
I’ve been there for so long that I don’t care what kind of fire it is,
you just about need help every time there is a fire.

     And I went and talked with Mike and asked him, “Do you think
you need any help?”  And he said, “Oh, yeah, and I sure need your
help.” (T. 43). 

The claimant testified that at the time he arrived at the scene of the fire there were only two (2)

fire fighters present, he and Mr. Melton, which was not enough manpower to control the fire. 

The claimant noted that there were not enough people to even set up for a fire.  

Regarding the number of people expected to show up of volunteers when the tone is put

out, the claimant’s testimony reflects:

     If you’ve got fifteen people at, you know, that time of the
morning, you might get half, maybe.  I mean, if you got six or
seven, you’d been in - - you’d have a pretty good turn-out. (T. 44). 

The claimant’s testimony reflects that when the mutual aid calls go out to the neighboring towns

it may take twenty or more minutes to get a response.  The claimant added, regarding the afore:
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     It’s amazing, volunteer fire fighters are pretty responsive.  They
respond to neighboring communities as though it was theirs,
because they want us to respond to their community. 

     But they’ve got to get ready.

     They’ve still got to - - it depends on the time of day.  You
know, they’ve got to get dressed and get in the vehicle and drive to
the station, find out where it is, and then, drive to wherever they’re
going.  So, I mean, twenty minutes is not out of line to come from
a neighboring community. (T. 44-45).

The claimant testified regarding the impact of twenty minutes on the outcome of a fire the caliber

of the September 8, 2012, fire:

     Probably - - the thing about it is, when you’re looking at a fire,
twenty minutes is almost a lifetime.

     This thing went from this room size fire to this building fire in
twenty minutes.  So, I mean, you can - - as I understand it, they had
a skillet on fire, and this skillet fire burned five buildings.

     Five buildings before it was over with.  So, it was a pretty major
fire. (T. 45).

The claimant concurred that time was of the essence. 

The testimony of the claimant reflects, regarding his conversation with Fire Chief Melton

upon his arrival as the scene of the fire:

     He and I had a quick conversation, and I mean, I been doing this
a long time or had been doing it long time, and I realized that this
was getting out of control and getting out of hand quick.  And he
and I had a brief conversation because I asked him, I said, “Have
you called Earle?”  And he told me yes, he’d called Earle.  And I
said, “Well, you might want to consider calling Wynne and West
Memphis - - Wynne and Marion.  And they both have ladder
trucks, and you need to tell them to bring ladder trucks, because
this is going to get out of hand and get out hand quick.”  And that’s
- - he said, “Okay.  I’ll do that.”  So, he and I also had a - - 
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     Years.  I mean, I knew - - it’s one of those things all I could do
was suggest to him that he might want to call these other folks, and
I guess he relied on my experience to agree that that needed to be
done. 

     And then, he asked me to help.  “Will you help me get this set
up?”  And I said, “Sure, I’d be glad to.” (T. 46).

The testimony of the claimant reflects that it was an emergency situation and that there

was no time to discuss pay, compensation, or to negotiate a contract.   The claimant continued:

     Emergency situation, and then, I’ve got fifty years invested in
the City of Parkin as a fire fighter; so, you know, if I got the
compensation of seven dollars, then, I would have been happy, and
if I didn’t get anything, I still would have been happy.  I didn’t
intend to get hurt. 
(T. 46-47).

The claimant acknowledged that he would have expected the City to bear responsibility of any

injuries sustained in fighting the fire.   The claimant testified that when he was the Fire Chief if

someone came as a volunteer to fight a fire he would have expected the City to pay.  The

claimant added, regarding the afore:

     We have taken care of it before. (T. 47). 

The testimony of the claimant continued, regarding the events of the September 8, 2012,

fire on Main Street, in the City of Parkin:

     Mike and I had a brief discussion.  I said, “Mike, you need to
hook up to a fire plug.”  And he agreed, he said, “Yeah, I need to
hook up to a fire plug.”  He said, “But I got to get people.”  And I
said, “Well, I tell you what you do, I’ll help you and let’s hook to a
fire plug.”  And in the scheme of - -   (T. 47).

The claimant added, regarding the number of people needed to hook to a fire plug:

     More than two would be fine.  I mean, two can do it.  When
you’re - - it depends on - - how you’re doing it makes a difference. 
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If you’re going to use the truck to tie it to the fire plug, and then,
drive the truck, it takes a truck driver and the guy at the plug, and if
you’re going to drag it a half a block, then, it takes more people,
because you going end up with three or four hundred foot of hose.
(T. 47-48).

The claimant estimated that the plug was a half block from the fire - - would probably be three to

four hundred feet - -  the distance the hose had to be drug.  The claimant explained the actions

needed to drag the hose:

     Well, the way the truck was pointed, the truck was pointed
toward - - the cab was pointed toward the plug and to get the hose
to the plug, you had to take it off the truck, around the truck, and
then, drag it down the street.  So, it takes more people to do that.

     What did I do?  I stayed at the back of the truck and pulled the
hose off the back of the truck, so that we could get it on the
ground; so - - and there were other spectators that were - - also saw
that Mike and my son were struggling pulling the hose down the
street that they grabbed a-hold of it and started moving it down the
street just to help.  And the hose got hung and I didn’t realize why
it got hung and I tugged on it a little harder than you normally
should have, and when I did, the hose coupling connected together,
the unit came and hit me in the left eye and injured me. (T. 48-49).

The testimony of the claimant reflects that the coupling should have come out smooth, and

should not get tangled.  The claimant continued, regarding the status of the hose:

     Yes, it got tangled up.  It got tangled up because of the way it
was loaded. 

     Yes, sir.  There is a way, and it’s like everything else.  You can
instruct folks, you can’t make them do it, but you can instruct folks
on how to do it, and I know that when I was there people were
instructed of how to load a hose, so that this kind of problem
wouldn’t happen, because you don’t want anybody hurt.  (T. 49).

The claimant is of the opinion that the hose was not correctly loaded:

     It was not loaded correctly or I wouldn’t have been hurt,



7

because we had already pulled off several sections of hose, and
then, this one got hung. (T. 50).

The claimant testified regarding the mechanics of the coupling when he pulled the hose harder to

release it:

     If you’ve got the coupling put on the truck, after you pull
several sections of hose off, half of it off or so, the coupling won’t
get hung, but this coupling has got to be - - it’s got to come straight
off the truck, and this one did not, because this part of the hose up
here, and I don’t know how to explain it without a drawing or
something - - but anyway maybe y’all can understand.  This
coupling had to turn, and when it had to turn, it touched hose on
the other side and hung.  And when I pulled it on this other end of
it, it came off with force and nailed me in the [left] eye. (T. 50).

Following his injury, the claimant sought immediate medical treatment:

     Yeah, I went pretty quick after that.  I tried to continue to help
Mike fight this fire, and finally, Mike told me to go sit down and
get out of the way. 

     That I was hurt too bad to be out there trying to help.

     And Southern [ambulance] came, and then, there was a great
discussion of where should I go.  I was going to say the Arkansas
Trauma Center.  I was listening to the conversation on the radio
and the Arkansas Trauma Center wanted to send me to Jonesboro
or Little Rock, and I asked the ambulance crew, I said, “Why not
the Med?  That’s twenty minutes away instead of an hour or two
hours.”  And he called back to the trauma center and - - wherever
that is, like I said, that’s new. I’ve gotten out of the ambulance
business.  And I don’t know much about that other than what I
heard, and they immediately said it was fine with them to go to the
trauma center in Memphis. 
(T. 50-51).

The claimant continued regarding the nature of the medical treatment he received once

arriving at the Med in Memphis.  The claimant testified that he underwent emergency-type

surgery on the left eye after arriving at the Med.  The testimony of the claimant reflects,
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regarding the nature of the injury to his left eye:

     The injury to my eye was - - when this coupling hit me, it
knocked my lense out of my eye, it busted my eye open, of course,
that’s where the lens came out, and it also - - there’s a pocket, like I
said, I’ve gotten - - I’m not a doctor qualified, but I know a lot
more about the eye now than I used to know, but there’s a pocket
that holds the lens on the back of the eyeball inside the eye, and it
knocked the pocket out, it knocked the lens out, it busted my eye. 
The coloring or the iris of the eye, it missed it all up where what
sight I did have was really crazy sight, and then, I had a pretty good
cut underneath my eye. 
(T. 52).  

The claimant testified regarding the nature of his follow-up care from the left eye injury:

     We - - I had - - for the next week or so, they had me go to a
place that they’re connected with, Hamilton Eye Institute, which is
part of, and I don’t know all of the legal B.S. that’s associated with
it, but it’s - - U.T. Medical is a part of this, part of Hamilton Eye
Institute.  And anyway, I would say for a week or ten days, they
saw me every day.  They wanted to make sure that there were no
more complications and no additional problems, and they wanted
the injury to be just the injury and not some more added to it.

     And then, they saw me every couple of weeks and they put - -
they actually tried to make my sight better by putting contacts on
me or a contact on.  And the contacts that they gave me, they tried,
I don’t know, six or seven different kinds, different styles, and it all
made my eye - - I was allergic to whatever they did.  It made it
worse; and so, I wasn’t able to see for - - I mean, to date.  I mean, I
still can’t see today.  Fortunately - - I mean, it’s better, you know I
can - - 

     I had two [additional surgeries], let’s see, a month ago, I had
some additional surgery, and they put a lens in, and I didn’t - - it’s
one of those things where I didn’t care as long as they were making
me better, but I didn’t ask enough questions.  I didn’t understand
what surgery they were going to do, other than the fact they were
going to put a lens in, and they put the lens in and, I don’t know,
two weeks, three weeks later, my eye got to bothering me.  So, I
went back to see this doctor that’s kind of the guy in charge, and he
told me that, “Oh, that’s the stitch that’s aggregating (sic) your
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eyelid and eye.”  I said, “Okay, fine.  What do we do about that?” 
And he said, “Well”  - - and I said - - (T.53-54).

The claimant continues to receive medical treatment in connection with the left eye injury.  In

describing the problems he now experiences with the left eye, the claimant testified:

     It’s about 20/80, 20/90.  I can see that wall back there. I can tell
there are two different colors back there on the back wall.  That’s
what I can see.  I don’t have any idea whether it’s a door or not. (T.
54-55). 

The testimony of the claimant reflects that additional surgery is anticipated in connection with

the treatment of the left eye injury.  

The claimant estimated that he missed five to six months of work from his job at G & W

Diesel, in Memphis.  The works repairing fire trucks at G & W. Diesel.  The testimony of the

claimant reflects that he was working full time in September 2012, putting in at least forty hours

a week.  The claimant noted that most of the time he was putting in five to six hours overtime a

week.  The claimant’s regular hourly pay was $20.00.  Regarding his time off from work as a

result of the September 8, 2012, left eye injury, the claimant’s testimony reflects:

     From September until, I think, sometime either in February or
March; ever how many months that is. (T. 55). 

The claimant added that while he was able to return to work in February or March 2013, he is

pretty limited on what he work:

     Yes, sir.  My company’s kind of limited me to what they allow
me to do, but I am putting in - - but I am back at work. (T. 56). 

The testimony of the claimant reflects that he made a claim on the City of Parkin under

their liability insurance for their truck.  The claimant received correspondence reflecting that he

was not covered. (CX #1, p. 27). 
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During cross-examination, the claimant testified that while he had insurance through his

employment at G & W Diesel, to his knowledge it did not pay any of the bills growing out of the

September 8, 2012, incident.  The claimant has not submitted any of the bills from the September

8, 2012, left injury to his health insurance for payment.  The claimant added:

     These people that are sending the bill may have.  I don’t know. 
I don’t know what they do.  There again, that’s getting back to
hearsay.  I don’t have any idea what they’re doing. (T. 58). 

The claimant acknowledged that during his tenure with the Parkin Volunteer Fire

Department there were two or three times that he was the Fire Chief.  The testimony reflects that

Mr. Melton had previously been the fire chief before his most recent tenure.  The claimant

concedes that at the time of the September 8, 2012, Chief Meltion was not some new guy to

fighting fires.

The testimony of the claimant reflects that he had to use force on the hose when it would

not come off as smoothly as the other sections.  The claimant attributed the need to use force to

the fact that the hose was not correctly loaded.   

The claimant testified that when he first became a fire fighter for the City of Parkin he

had to fill out a membership application.  Likewise, the testimony of the claimant reflects that

when he was Fire Chief he would have people submit a membership application.  The claimant

testified that as Chief he and the fire fighters voted on the applicants for membership.  Regarding

the process of approving applicants for membership in the Fire Department, the claimant added:

     We voted on one.  We’ve had some that the Mayor, different
mayors at different time have asked, do you really want that person
on there, because we had pretty good guidelines.  We had the by-
laws approved by the City Council. (T. 60). 
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As to the limitation on the number of fire fighters at one time to fifteen, the claimant offered:

     To my knowledge, that is a rule of the Mayor’s office in Parkin
at this time.  That’s not a rule of the City Council.  The City
Council approved when I was on the Fire Department that we
could have up to twenty-five, and the Mayor’s office requested
fifteen. (T. 61). 

The testimony of the claimant reflects that at the time of the September 2012, the Mayor of the

City of Parkin had in place a limit of fifteen firefighters for the Parkin Fire Department.  

The claimant testified that earlier in the year 2012, he had taken retirement from the Fire

Department and had started receiving LOPFI benefits, which are regular retirement benefits.  The

claimant continues to receive the LOPFI benefits.  His employment by G & W Diesel does not

impact the afore benefits.  The claimant has not applied for disability retirement, however has not

ruled out doing so in the future.  

The testimony of the claimant reflects that the building that burned down on September 8,

2012, was a furniture store.  The claimant testified that he was not aware of any loss of life by

people trapped inside the building.  The claimant’s testimony reflects that a thousand gallons of

water on tanker truck last about two (2) minutes when fighting a fire of the caliber of that of

September 8, 2012, such that it was imperative to get hooked up to the fire plug.  The claimant

added:

     You’ve got to hook up.  The truck pumps fifteen hundred
gallons a minute. 

     So, that’s theoretically forty-five seconds, but you know two
minutes, it’ll take you at least that long.

     So, it’s got to be there quick. (T. 63).

The claimant testified that each fifty foot section of the hose weighs 47 pounds.  The length of



12

the hose on the truck was a thousand foot total.  The claimant added:

     They’re separated in compartments.

     Where you can pull two lines off, if you hook to a plug,
normally hook to the plug, and then, go to the fire, you got to
determine do you need one hose or two, and you can hook two to
the plug and pull, but you can’t go but five hundred feet.

     Or you can put those together and go a thousand.  (T. 65). 

Mr. Michael Melton testified that in 2012 he was employed as the Fire Chief with the

City of Parkin.  At the time of the September 8, 2012, fire on Main Street, Mr. Melton had been

fire chief for approximately nine (9) months.   Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects that he has served

as Fire Chief for the City of Parkin , off and on, for total of approximately twelve years.  Mr.

Melton testified that the claimant had previously been an employee for the City of Parkin:

     He was the Fire Chief for - - well, he’s been a fire fighter for
forty-seven years, but he was the Fire Chief prior to me taking the
position. (T. 12).

Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects that the Parkin Fire Department is a volunteer department

with no full-time employees/full-time firemen.  Mr.  Melton noted that back in September 2012,

the Fire Department had a hiring cap of fifteen.  Regarding the pay arrangement for the firemen,

Mr.  Melton testified:

     Well, yes sir.  You get a compensation.  I’m not going to say a
pay check.  You get a compensation.  It’s like seven dollars an hour
for a fire, and it’s seven dollars per meeting.  We have two
meetings a month, and then, whatever fires we have. (T. 13).

Mr. Melton noted that the fireman receive compensation once every six months.  Mr.  Melton

added:

     Yes, sir.  If you don’t have a fire, there’s not a check except for
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meetings. (T. 13).

Mr. Melton testified that he prepared the fire report relative to the September 8, 2012, fire

on Main Street in the City of Parkin.  Regarding the events of the morning of September 8, 2012,

the testimony of Mr.  Melton reflects:

     Well, we had a tone-out at 7:44 in the morning. (T. 14).

Mr. Melton explained the concept of “tone-out”:

     That they’re notifying the fireman on the radio with a page that
we had a fire at the Parkin Furniture Store on Main street in Parkin,
Arkansas.

     Well, all it does is notifies whatever firemen are available that
you have a fire, and where it’s at.  They’ll tell you what type fire if
they know, and the location of it.  So, that gives us a spot a respond
to.  We respond to the station, we get what equipment we deem
necessary and respond to the fire. (T. 14-15).

As to his specific actions when the call came in, Mr. Melton testified:

     Well, because I’ve lived in town most of my life, I went straight
to the department from my house, which is a couple of blocks
away, and caught our first out truck and went straight down Main
Street, where I knew the furniture store would be. (T. 15).

Regarding his observations once he arrived at the location of the fire, Mr.  Melton testified:

     Got smoke coming out of the front of it.  No flames visible from
the front, and it appeared to be that the fire had started towards the
rear.  So, we went right around the block and come up in the
alleyway behind the furniture company, and sat up to start fighting
the fire.

     The owner of the building - - the way the building is set p,
there’s three old buildings connected with - - under one roof, and
they made like one large area in there or accessible in between the
three buildings, and then, they have a large - - or had a large metal
tin building on the back for storage.  And when the fire started
towards the back of the original building, his wife went out the
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front door, and he come through and opened up a big sliding door
in the back, and when he opened that sliding door, it just fed fresh
air to it and we had a problem real quick. 

*          *          *

     When - - by the time we actually started spraying water, the fire
was rolling inside the metal building completely and it was coming
up into the sky, I’m going to say, twenty-five to thirty feet at least.

     Oh, it was a major fire for anywhere.  Yes, sir. 

     It’s directly on Main Street.  Matter of fact, it’s almost in the
middle of Main Street of Parkin.  (T. 15-16).

Mr.  Melton noted that there were businesses and buildings adjacent to the fire.  Mr.  Melton

continued, regarding his concern for the fire spreading:

     Well, it was moving very progressively; so, we immediately
started calling mutual aid. (T. 16).

In elaborating on the “mutual aid”, Mr.  Melton testified:

     Our district, we have a mutual aid agreement with all the local
fire departments around our town, and that’s pretty well true with
everybody that’s in our district and in our association.  And that’s
just that if they - - if we call them requesting help, that they will
respond and the cities have an agreement that they will do that. (T.
16-17).

Mr. Melton testified that those fire departments that he call would show up, adding:

     And most of the time if we don’t call for the assistance, a
department’s not going to show up just because they want to come 
and see what’s going on. (T. 17).

Mr. Melton called the Earle Fire Department, which is five miles away from the City of Parkin. 

The testimony of Mr.  Melton reflects:

     Earle is the quickest response because of their location, but even
they are like us.  They have volunteers.  So, they’d have to tone-
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out, the volunteers have to show up; so, depending on how fast
they get to the station.  We can get a response time from Earle
within twenty to twenty-five minutes. (T. 17).

Mr. Melton noted that the Earle Fire Department is composed of all volunteers, and, as such

when the tone goes out the department has to call their people for them to come.  

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that the next area he would call is the City of

Wynne, which is fifteen miles away and has a “few full-time guys” on the Fire Department.   The

response time for the Wynne Fire Department is also twenty-five minutes.  In describing the

progression of the Main Street fire during the twenty minutes that the response to the mutual aid

call, the testimony of Mr. Melton reflects:

     Within twenty minutes, you’re going to - - it went from a third
of their business to total engulf before we had mutual aid arrive.
(T. 18).

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects regarding his contact with the claimant, who has not

been called in to the fire, on September 8, 2012:

     Well, Chuck and his son pulled up just within minutes of me
pulling up with the fire truck; and Chuck has forty-seven years
experience as a fire fighter; so, he knew immediately what was
going on without having to ask. 

     No, sir.  It was my understanding, and I don’t know exactly
what he was doing, but it was my understanding that - - I know
Chuck routine’s enough that he’s in town, he’s going by the Post
Office on Saturday morning regardless of whether there was a fire
or not.   

     The fire had nothing to do with him being up town.  He was
going to the Post Office; he always does.

     And as small as Parkin is, you know, if there’s a small fire,
you’ll definitely know if there’s a major fire, and this was a major
fire; so - - 
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     Then, like I said, with forty years experience, he’s going to pull
up to see what was going on. (T. 19-20).

Mr. Melton estimates the population of the City of Parkin is eleven hundred (1,100) residents.  

Aside from himself, the testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that there was one other fire

fighter that came up on the truck that was present, at the time the claimant pulled up.  Mr. Melton

noted that based on radio contact he knew that he had guys coming.  

In terms of the total number of individuals present initially, Mr. Melton testified:

     And so, me and one more firemen and Chuck [claimant] and his
son.

     Or getting started.  Yes, sir.  We’re just - - we’re still in the
process of hooking up the hose and assessing the situation.   

*          *         *

     Well, Chuck made the comment, he said, “You’re going to need
some help, ain’t ya?”  And I said, “Yes, I’ll take any help I could
get.”  And he said, “Well, do you want me to help?”  I said, “Yes, I
do.”  Because I’m not going to turn away forty-seven years’
experience. 
(T. 20-21).

Regarding his confidence in the claimant’s ability as a fire fighter, Mr.  Melton offered:

     Well, a hundred percent. That’s all I can say. The man is the one
that taught me. (T. 21).

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that the above degree of confidence would not be had for

anyone just walking off the street and offering to help fight a fire:

     If I didn’t know the background, no, sir.  I’d be more concerned
about somebody causing more damage than good if they didn’t
know what they were doing. (T. 21).

Mr.  Melton testified regarding the discussion he had with the claimant at the time the
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assistance was offered:

     I told him yes immediately. I wanted his help. I’m glad. I’m
glad he offered, because I needed it. (T. 21).

Mr. Melton acknowledged enlisting the help of the claimant at that point.  As far as any

discussion of how the claimant would be paid, Mr. Melton testified:

     No, sir.  It was never brought up.  It wasn’t - - in the heat of the
moment, we didn’t sit down and plan out or come to any verbal
agreement on anything like that.  That wasn’t even an issue at the
moment. (T. 21-22).

Mr. Melton testified that at the time there was an emergency involved.  As Fire Chief and

knowing the claimant’s background, as far as his expectation of the claimant being compensated

in some way for his services, Mr. Melton testified:

     I mean, all I can say is from hindsight of the situation, I would
think yes.  I would give him the same consideration I would
anybody that was there from another town that was a fire fighter.
(T. 22).

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that although the claimant was not on the payroll of the

City of Parkin, and not associated with the City of Parkin in any way except as a citizen and

retired fire fighter and Chief, he considered the services rendered by the claimant equal to, if not

exceeding, the other fire fighters that were present.  

As far as his confidence with the claimant in him taking over the scene and directing the

fire, the testimony of Mr. Melton reflects:

     It wouldn’t have been a problem with me or anybody on my
department for that matter. 

     Because of his experience. (T. 23).  

Mr. Melton testified regarding the events following the claimant’s arrival and their discussion:
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     Well, like I said, this happened so fast at the time, we haven’t
even - - we have a thousand gallons of water immediately on the
truck, and we could start putting water on the fire immediately, but
we haven’t hooked to a plug yet, which on a fire of that size, you’re
definitely going to need it. 

     So, we were - - my son showed up, and myself, my son, and
Chuck’s son were pulling hose down the side of the truck to the
fire plug, and Chuck was - - 

*          *         * 

     Yeah, it’s loaded on the truck.  You have to pull it off.

     And we were pulling down to maybe, I’m going to say a half a
city block, maybe, anyway is how far the fire plug was from where
the truck was sitting, and the truck was facing the fire plug; so, it
was in kind of an awkward position.  So, I’m out of sight and
Chuck’s at the rear of the truck, and every fifty foot, you’ve got a
knuckle coming off where the hoses are coupled together. 

     That’s where the hoses connect. 

     And you got a fifty-foot section of hose, and you have a
coupling, another fifty foot, another coupling.  So, we have - - I’d
have to ask Chuck, but I’m not sure about how much footage we
have on that truck.  I’m thinking five hundred per side, per bay,
close maybe; and so, out of that five hundred, every fifty foot, you
know a coupling coming off that truck.

     And when it’s coming off, you know, sometimes especially
when you’ve got three people pulling on it, you know, anything can
happen.  Well, one of the couplings come off at an odd angle, and
when it did, it hit Mr. Martin in the face, and all we saw from the
position we were is him coming off the truck.  He was knocked off
the truck.  He didn’t step off, he was knocked off. (T. 23-24). 

As to whether the claimant was on the fire truck at the time of the accident, Mr. Melton testified:

     I don’t know, because I did not see that, but I’m assuming he
was standing on the platform assisting the hose coming off in back
to keep it from getting tangled up. (T. 25).
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Regarding the location of the coupling to the claimant’s face, Mr. Melton testified:

     It hit him on the left side of the face, the eye and the cheek.  He
had a large laceration on his cheek.  So, we immediately called
Southern Ambulance to get assistance for him.

     Yes, sir, he was taken to the Med in Memphis. (T. 25).

Mr.  Melton’s testimony reflects that he and the claimant have talked a few times since

the fire. Mr. Melton testified regarding his observation of the claimant’s injuries:

     Oh, yes sir.  The first time I saw him after - - as soon as he got
out frm the Methodist Hospital, the whole left side of his face was
black and bruised and swollen.

     Oh, yes sir.  His eye was - - well, it had a patch on it.  I couldn’t
see his eye, but I know before he went to the hospital, it was
already blood-red and swollen, and like I said, there was a large
laceration to it. (T. 25-26).

During cross-examination, Mr. Melton testified that he is no longer with the City of

Parkin Volunteer Fire Department, having retired in February 2013.  The testimony reflects that

the fire fighters for a volunteer fire department are eligible for LOPFI benefits.  As a

consequence of the afore, Mr. Melton receives a benefit from the State Retirement Fund which is

set up for police and firemen.  Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects that although he was a volunteer

and not an employee he gets to participate in fund because he is covered under LOPFI.  In terms

of contributions toward the LOPFI, Mr. Melton testified:

     No, sir.  The city pays whatever the percentage is for us to be a
member of LOPFI.  (T. 27).

Mr. Milton testified that the volunteer fire fighters met twice month, the second and

fourth Tuesday of each month.  The firemen were $7.00, per hour per fire and for each meeting.  

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that when the “tone” goes out, fire fighters that lived in the
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city would drive to the fire department.  If the fire fighter was someplace doing work, they could

drive to the fire.  If they drive to the fire in their own vehicle, they would need to have their turn-

out gear in their vehicle.  The turn-out gear is described as “it’s pants, a bunker coat, helmet,

boots, gloves”. (T. 28).

On September 8, 2012, at the fire scene Mr. Melton had his son with him, who was not a

volunteer fire fighter.  Regarding the status of  his son, Mr. Melton testified:

     He was getting on the department.  He hadn’t gotten on yet. 
(T. 28).

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects of the application process to become a volunteer fire

fighter, that “you show up to a meeting and fill out an application”. (T. 28).  Mr. Melton testified

that the City of Parkin has set rules limiting the number of volunteer of its volunteer fire

department to sixteen members, counting the Chief.  Mr. Melton offered regarding exemption or

exception to the afore limit:

     They give us a little leeway, but they want us to stay at sixteen
if possible. (T. 29).

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that on September 8, 2012, he did not have his turn-

out gear on, adding:

     Not at the moment, no, sir.  I hadn’t had time to put it on yet. 
(T. 29).

Mr. Melton testified that at that point no one had turn-out gear on.  In describing the system of

how the hose is stored on the fire truck, Mr. Melton testified:

     It’s laid in on it’s side in the bed of the truck.  It’s kind of
snaked in is the best way I could explain it. (T. 30).

Mr. Melton testified that whoever works the fire is usually the one putting the hose on the truck:
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     Exactly, whoever worked the last fire was the last one to load
the hose. (T. 30). 

Mr. Melton explained the attachment mechanism of the coupling on the fifty (50) feet sections of

the hose:

     It’s a male and female end that twist together.  The female
threads have a - - will spin around on the coupling, and it just
screws together like a normal plumbing fitting. 

*          *           *

     No sir, you couldn’t look at it and tell if it was loose or not
without feeling of it, but I mean, you could lay a loose one right
beside a tight one, it’d look the same.

     I’m talking about when they come out of the truck, they’re
already tied together.  We don’t tie them together as they come off
the truck.

     When you load, you load a section, you couple it together, load
the next section, and those couplings go in at - - they’re supposed
to go in at a certain way; so, when they come off the truck they’re
coming off straight, and not coming off at a angle. (T. 31-2).

Mr. Melton testified that when they come off at an angle, the result is what happened to the

claimant.   In response to what caused them to come off at an angle, Mr. Melton testified:

     It could be - - I’m guessing, but it could be that somebody
loaded the truck wrong when it was loaded or that particular
section was loaded wrong.  You could do that.  You could have
one messed up and all the rest of them be perfectly in line.

     No, sir.  No, sir.  The hose didn’t come apart.  (T. 32).

Mr. Melton testified that the claimant relayed to him, with respect to the accident, that the

coupling come off at an angle and hit him in the fact. (T. 33).    At to whether the occurrence

could have been prevented, Mr. Melton testified:
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     Not from his position, there wasn’t any way to prevent it.  I
mean, it could have been prevented if they hadn’t of loaded it like
they loaded it beforehand. (T. 33).

In describing the chain of command for the Parkin Fire Department, Mr. Melton’s

testimony reflects:

     Well it would be - - it goes from the - - you’ve got the Chief,
your Assistant Chief, you have two Captains, two Lieutenants, and
then, the rest is seniority. (T. 34).

Only the Chief is appointed by the Mayor.  The other positions are voted on by the firemen.  The

testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that there are courses/training available “all the way from

Jonesboro to Camden”, for fire fighters.  The fire fighter taking the classes do so on their own. 

Mr. Melton added:

     Well, yes, sir.  And most of the time they try to get classes close
to town, but sometimes you have to go to Wynne or Forrest City or
West Memphis, Jonesboro.  They do them all over. (T. 34-35).

In identifying the various fire department that participate in the inter-local agreement, Mr.

Melton identified, Wynne, Earle, Marion, and Forrest City, adding:

     Marion and Forrest City.  We have them farther away, but that’s
the one who’s closest to us. (T. 35).

From time to time, the City of Parkin Volunteer Fire Department will go to one of the other

locations.  Regarding the afore, Mr. Melton offered:

     Oh, yes sir.  We’ve gone to West Memphis when they had that
bad tornado, for instance. (T. 35).

Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects that due to the severity of the September 8, 2012, Main

Street fire, he would have taken any help that he could get:

     At that moment, I would.  It was bad enough that I wasn’t picky
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about who was wanting to help. (T. 35).

As to how he would have utilized a volunteer without fire fighting experience during the

September 8, 2012, fire, Mr. Melton testified:

     Pulling the hose, I’d probably let anybody help pull hose.  Yes,
sir, I would. (T. 36).

As for helping get the hose off the truck, Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects:

     That’s a judgment call. I don’t know. I wouldn’t want to. (T.
36). 

Mr. Melton testified that the fact that someone offered and help with the fire would not make that

individual a volunteer fire fighter for the department.  

Mr. Melton testified that he was with the City of Parkin Volunteer Fire Department for

twenty-seven (27) years.   Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects that prior Fire Chiefs for the City of

Parkin’s Fire Department have had passerbys (sic) help out with fighting fires.  Mr. Melton

added regarding the afore:

     Well, now, I can’t - - I can’t give you a definite, I just know it’s
happened before. (T. 37)

Mr. Melton testified that he is unable to tell whether the passerbys (sic) had any fire fighting

experience. 

As to the status of the claimant’s son with respect to being on the volunteer fire

department on September 8, 2012, Mr. Melton testified:

     He was getting back on, too.  He had been on once before, and
he was getting back on, too. (T. 37).

Mr. Melton testified that at that time there were openings available in the fire department.

During re-direct examination, Mr Melton testified regarding the staffing of the voluntary
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fire department during the pertinent time period:

     Well, we had -  - if I’m not mistaken we had a few that was
fixing to leave because of various reasons, but openings were
coming up. 
(T. 38).

Even if fully staff, Mr. Melton’s testimony reflects regarding the reasonableness of concluding

that all would be available at the moment of the September 8, 2012, fire:

     Out of twenty-seven years, I can’t tell you three different times
that everybody was at.  Most of the time somebody’s at work,
somebody’s out of town, vacation.  There’s numerous reasons they
wouldn’t be there. (T. 38). 

The testimony of Mr. Melton reflects that the claimant was not a “normal passerby” in his

opinion. (T. 39). 

Mr. Charles Patterson testified that he is an elected official for the City of Parkins as the

Mayor, a position that he has held for ten (10) years.  Mayor Patterson was not present at the

scene of the fire on September 8, 2012, when the claimant was injured.  Mayor Patterson testified

that Mr. Melton has served as Fire Chief to two (2) separate occasions.  Mayor Patterson testified

that he has the responsibility of hiring the Fire Chief and the Police Chief.  Mayor Patterson

acknowledged that he is bound by the potential override of his appointment by a two-thirds vote

of the City Council.  

Mayor Patterson maintains that the claimant did not retire from the Fire Department in

early 2012, but rather was terminated from the Parkin Fire Department.  Mayor Patterson

concedes that while Mr. Martin was terminated from the Department, he was eligible to draw

retirement benefits from LOPFI, and as such he is retired from the Fire Department.  

Mayor Patterson testified that he had not re-appointed the claimant to the Fire
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Department, and that to his knowledge the Fire Department had not voted to reappoint the

claimant to the Fire Department.  As a consequence of the afore, Mayor Patterson agreed that on

September 8, 2012, the claimant was somebody who was in the vicinity, had a background in fire

fighting, and decided to help.  

Mayor Patterson explained the basis for the other cities in the community responding to a

fire in Parkin, or Parkin going there:

     Well, I think it’s basically decided if our - - and also we live in a
rural area in Parkin.  And most of our firemen that we have, they
live twenty, twenty-five miles away from Parkin, and if we get a
fire up in Marked Tree and Marion and all other places, once the
tone goes out, those individuals have to drive, you know, all the
way.  The fire - - a building could be burned up. pretty much
burned down and firemen still coming in.  For this fire the inner-
local between cities was very important to me.  That. you know,
Earle could maybe get three or four firemen along with what we
have and we could deal with our problems.  (T. 69).

Mayor Patterson concedes that sometimes the turn-out from the Parkin Fire Department might be

half of their full contingent:

     And sometimes - - sometimes you might get three or four
firemen.  You could have a major house fire, and you may get ten,
twelve.  You can have a grass fire and you may have a whole crew
out there.  So, it just varies.  (T. 69).

Mayor Patterson explained that it is because of the variance that the City of Parkin entered into

these agreements with the other cities.  Mayor Patterson testified that the building that burned on

September 8, 2012, burned completely, and that there was nothing left. 

During cross examination, Mayor Patterson acknowledged sending a letter to the

claimant’s attorney regarding the claimant filing a claim with the City of Parkin:

     Yes, sir.  That was after Mr. Martin came to the City to file a
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workman’s comp claim.  (T. 70).

Mayor Patterson the afore letter on over to the Municipal League:

     Yes.  It was addressed to our insurance company.  We were - -
remember at first, we dealt with the workman’s comp, and we said
that, you know, that workman’s comp wasn’t responsible.  So, you
sent me a letter to send to the insurance company, wanting to make
a claim off the insurance policy on the truck, and I forwarded that
letter to the Municipal League Insurance Company. (T. 70-71).

Mayor Patterson was questioned if it was his position that the insurance should not pay because

the claimant was an employee of the City or acting as an employee of the City of Parkin at the

time of the injury:

     No. No.  As I stated before, Mr. Martin claimed workman’s
comp.  He came in the office and filled out a workman comp claim
as an employee, and he was told then that we cannot file a
workman’s comp claim.  (T. 72).

Mayor Patterson acknowledged that he did not have a copy of the above-claim:

     No, no.  A claim was never filed, because he’s not an employee. 
So, we didn’t file a workman comp claim, and we instructed him
that we was not going to file a workman comp claim because he
was not an employee of the City.  (T. 72). 

Mayor Patterson testified that the City has insurance on its vehicles, as required by law.  When

the clamant filed a claim on the insurance coverage, Mayor Patterson testified regarding his

response:

     No.  My insurance - - the city’s insurance covers - - if a vehicle
hit it, we run over a vehicle, it goes to the insurance company.

    They need to sell this because we don’t know whether we’re
allowed or not.  We’re not the insurance company.

     We’re only the city, and we pay a premium to be covered.
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     They may end up to deny a claim that we might even submit for
ourself. (T. 72-73). 

Mayor Patterson characterized the liability insurance company asserting the claimant as an

employee of the City of Parkin as a mistake.  

Mayor Patterson acknowledging the testimony of Mr. Melton regarding the nature of the

fire, the number of available members of the Parkin Fire Department at the outset of arriving at

the fire’s location, and the fact that additional help would be at least twenty minutes in arriving. 

Further, Mayor Patterson acknowledged hearing Mr. Melton testify that he enlisted the help of

the claimant in fighting the fire.  Regarding the afore, Mayor Patterson testified:

     Well, Mr. Melton does not have the authority to ask for help. 
Mr. Melton understands the city policy.  He understands that
before anyone is insured through the Parkin Fire Department, they
would have to fill out an application, the application would be
submitted to the City Clerk and myself.  We immediately enroll
him in LOPFI. (T. 75).

Mayor Patterson concedes that he appointed Mr. Melton as Chief of the Parkin Fire Department. 

Further, the testimony of Mayor Patterson reflects that as Fire Chief Mr. Melton had authority to

oversee the workings of the Parkin Fire Department.

During further direct examination, Mayor Patterson testified that as the Mayor of a first

class city he is the sole purchasing agent, and that the City Council has control of the budget and

that they have to authorize certain things within the budget.  Mayor Patterson testified that the

has never delegated any authority to the Fire Chief to go out and grab people off the street to help

fight fires.  Mayor Patterson offered regarding the September 8, 2012, fire:

     - - this fire as Mr. Melton stated, was already out of control
when they got there.  He said blazes was coming up out of the
whole building and it was - - and the main thing that we need to
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remember is this building is an old building.  It had all type of roof
material, all type of tar and everything else was this structure, and
basically he wasn’t going to put it out anyway. 

     All you would do is keep it under control.  No businesses on
this side, no businesses on this side, nothing on that block except
for F&J was the nearest building, and it probably was five or six
buildings down.  I mean, I feel like it should have been tried to
control to a certain level and waited on some equipment that you 
probably could utilize.  That building burned for a whole two
weeks. (T. 77).  

The testimony of Mayor Patterson reflects that he sits on the Steering Committee for the

municipal vehicle program.  Mayor Patterson testified that the Municipal Vehicle Program is not

an insurance company, but rather a self-insured program for the benefit of Arkansas cities and

town.

During further cross-examination, Mayor Patterson concedes that the coverage provided

through the Municipal Vehicle Program is for anybody that’s injured from the operation of the

city’s vehicles if there is negligence on the part of the city.  The testimony reflects that the

employees of the city are excluded from the coverage provided by the Municipal Vehicle

Program. (T. 79-80). 

Mayor Patterson acknowledged that he was not present at the location of the fire on

September 8, 2012, at the time of the claimant’s injury.  Mayor Patterson’s testimony reflects that

by the time he arrived at the fire scene the fire departments of the other municipalities had made

their arrival.  Mayor Patterson added, regarding the afore:

     Yes.  They were there.  I still - - they didn’t have enough
firemen really, and as I said, the fire was really out of control. (T.
81). 

Regarding the amount of time that elapsed between the time of the outset of the fire and his
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arrival Mayor Patterson offered:

      I was through there - - I was through there several times you
know, kind of looking; so, I really don’t know exactly what times
were, but I was aware of what was going on several times on the
fire. (T. 81).

In arriving at his conclusion that the fire was out of control at the time the people responded to it,

Mayor Patterson testified:

     Because the whole building was ablaze.  You know, the whole
entire structure was ablaze, and I’ve been Mayor of the City, and
have witnessed enough fires to know, you know, that that
particular building was not going to go out.  I mean, it burned for
two or three weeks.  You know, we had - - the Health Department
was even down on us about this building burning.  (T. 82).

Mayor Patterson acknowledged that he does not have any experience as a fire fighter.

During additional cross-examination, Mayor Patterson testified that it was not his

position that when Fire Chief Melton first arrived he should not have said “Let’s just let it burn

down”.   Nevertheless, Mayor Patterson disputes that Chief Melton had to take emergency steps

and make split second decisions:

     I really don’t think so.  There was no danger of life to be lost
there, and you know, there are some other things, you know,
concerning that fire that I wouldn’t go into.  (T. 83).

Mayor Patterson continued:

     It was testified by Mr. Melton, and I’m talking about what he
said.  He said that his wife came out the front, he went out the back
and raised the door.  So, no one else was in the building. (T. 83).

The testimony reflects that the buildings adjacent to the structure fire were empty, although along

Main Street in Parkin.  Mayor Patterson concedes that the buildings go all the way down to other

businesses, and that if one building burns, the next building burns rendering a domino effect,
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however added:

     What you fail to realize, there’s nothing in those buildings. 
They’re already stripped out.  (T84).

Mayor Patterson acknowledged the presence of a business in the vicinity:

     It goes to F&J [Hardware Store].  F&J is the only building,
everything else there is stripped out.  You’re talking about concrete
walls pretty much all the way down there. (T. 84).

Mayor Patterson testified regarding his position of what actions Fire Chief Melton should have

taken upon arriving at the scene of the fire on September 8, 2012:

     No.  He should have waited on his firemens to get there, waited
on Earle’s to get there. (T. 84).

As far as the decision of Fire Chief Melton being a judgement call with respect to course of

action to take regarding the fire upon his arrival, Mayor Patterson testified:

     But Mr. Melton was there by himself.  He didn’t have a
qualified firemen there, except for himself. (T. 84).

The evidence in the record reflects that the claimant was transported via ambulance from

the scene of his accident in Parkin to the Regional Medical Center at Memphis, in connection

with his left eye injury on September 9, 2012.  Neither the nature nor extent of the claimant’s left

eye injury, as reflected in the medical records, is disputed. (CX #1, p. 1-5; 17-22; 30-40).

The Parkin Fire Department fire report generated in connection with the September 8,

2012, reflects, in pertinent part: 

1 injury to Retired Chief Chuck Martin - offered assistance and
assistance was accepted by ___ current chief – pulling hose from
run o f#4 and was struck face with hose coupling. Souther
Ambulance called and Transported Mr. Martin to the Med – in
Memphis cut to face, eye on L side of face. (CX #1, p. 14).
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The September 8, 2012, Parkin Fire Department Roll Call List reflects that of the sixteen (16)

members printed on the form, eleven were present and five were absent.  The document also

contains the hand written names of three other individuals, to include the claimant. (CX #1, p.

15).

The payment records of the Parkin Fire Department reflect that the claimant received

payments during the period December 2011 through June 2012, during which the claimant was

listed among the members of the Parkin Fire Department Members. (RX #1, p. 36-37).  

In correspondence of March 12, 2013, the claimant, through his attorney, sought a claim

for damages he sustained as a result of the September 8, 2012, injury.  The March 12, 2013,

correspondence was directed to Mayor Charles Patterson.  (CX #1, p. 26).  Mayor Patterson

forwarded to the afore to appropriate personnel in the Municipal Vehicle Program.  In a March

19, 2013, response to the claimant’s March 12, 2013, correspondence, Ms. Linda Montgomery,

Assistant Director of the Municipal Vehicle Program, denied coverage for the claimant under the

vehicle program, citing exclusion to damages to “any employee or agent” of the municipality.

(CX #1, p. 27).

A claim was filed on behalf of the claimant with the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Commission in connection with the September 8, 2012, injury suffered by same.  In

correspondence of April 8, 2013, respondent denied the compensability of the claimant’s claim

asserting the at the claimant was not an employee of the City of Parkin at the time of the injury.

(CX #1, p. 29).

After a thorough consideration of all of the evidence in this record, to include the

testimony of the witnesses, review of the medical records and other documentary evidence,
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application of the appropriate statutory provisions and applicable case law, I make the following:

FINDINGS

1. The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On September 8, 2012, while assisting as a volunteer in fighting a fire in the City 

of Parkin, the claimant suffered an injury to his left eye when the same was struck by the

coupling of a fire hose while unload the fire hose from the fire engine of the City of Parkin.   

3. On September 8, 2012, the claimant was not an employee or agent of the City of 

Parkin.

CONCLUSION

It is undisputed that the claimant sustained an injury to his left eye on September 8, 2012,

while assisting in fight a fire in the City of Parkin.  The claimant asserts that he was employed on

an emergency basis to assist the Parkin Fire Department in fighting a huge fire that threaten to

destroy the downtown section of the City of Parkin on September 8, 2012, and that while doing

so he suffered an injury within the course and scope of his employment.  The claimant seeks

appropriated corresponding medical and indemnity benefits as well as a controverted attorney

fees.  Respondent maintains that on September 8, 2012, the claimant was neither a City of Parkin

official, employee, nor volunteer firefighter, as such, it has no duty to the claimant under the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation law.

The present claim is one governed by the provisions of Act 796 of 1993, in that the

claimant asserts entitlement to workers’ compensation benefits as a result of an injury having

been sustained subsequent to the effective date of the afore provision.

Compensability
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On September 8, 2012, the claimant suffered a specific incident injury.  In order to be 

entitled to workers’ compensation benefits for a specific incident injury, the claimant has the

burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence that he suffered an accidental injury,

identifiable by time and place of occurrence, that arose our of and in the course of employment,

caused internal or external physical harm to his body and required medical services by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(A) (i) (Repl 2002);

Kimbrell v. Arkansas Department of Health, 66 Ark. App. 245, 989 S.W.2d 570 (1999).

At issue in the present claim is not whether the claimant was performing employment

services at the time of his injury, but rather whether the claimant was an employee of respondent

at the time he sustained his September 8, 2012. injury.  It is undisputed the claimant, who was a

former Chief of the Parkin Fire Department, retired from the fire department approximately nine

(9) months prior to the September 8, 2012, injury.  The evidence further reflects that the Parkin

Fire Department has a specific procedure in place in order secure membership in the Parkin

Volunteer Fire Department, which included the availability of a slot or position and a vote of the

members.  

The evidence preponderates that the claimant offered his assistance to Fire Chief Melton

in fighting the September 8, 2012, fire on Main Street in downtown Parkin.  The fact that the

claimant possessed years of firefighting experience, was a former member of the Parkin Fire

Department, and a former Fire Chief of the Parkin Fire Department is on no moment.  Indeed, the

evidence discloses that there were other volunteers assisting in unloading the hose in an effort to

fight the September 8, 2012, fire.  The claimant stood in the same position as other volunteers at

the time of his September 8, 2012, injury.  
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Agency is defined as a relationship in which one person acts for or represents another by

the latter’s authority, either in the relationship of principal and agent, master and servent, or

employer or proprietor and independent contractor.  At the time of the September 8, 2012, fire,

Fire Chief Melton was present on the scene directing and managing the personnel in fighting the

fire.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (9) (A), provides:

“Employee” means any person, including a minor, whether
lawfully or unlawfully employed in the service of an employer
under any contract of hire or apprenticeship, written or oral,
expressed or implied, but excluding one whose employment is
casual and not in the course of the trade business, profession, or
occupation of his or her employer and excluding one who is
required to perform work for a municipality or county or the state
or federal government upon having been convicted of a criminal
offense or while incarcerated. 

The fact that the claimant’s offered assistance was accepted by Fire Chief Melton did not convert

his status to that of an employee or agent of the respondent.  The claimant has failed to sustain

his burden of proof by a preponderance of the evidence that at the time of the September 8, 2012,

specific incident injury he was an employee of respondents.  This claim is respectfully denied

and dismissed. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

________________________________________________
ANDREW L. BLOOD
ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE   

    

 


